
FORT DUPONT REDEVELOPMENT AND PRESERVATION CORPORATION 

BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING 

 

The Fort Dupont Redevelopment and Preservation Corporation Board of Directors meeting was held on 
March 8, 2023 at the Delaware City Fire Hall, 815 5th Street, Delaware City, with Chair John McMahon 
presiding. Board members present were Secretary Shawn Garvin (Department of Natural Resources and 
Environmental Control (DNREC), Ms. Ruth Ann Jones (Controller General of the State of Delaware), 
Dr. Courtney Stewart (Office of Management and Budget), Mr. David Edgell (Office of State Planning 
Coordination), Mr. Kurt Foreman (Delaware Prosperity Partnership), Mr. Rony Baltazar-Lopez 
(Department of State), Mr. David Baylor (Delaware City Manager), Mr. Kevin Whitaker (Resident of 
Delaware City), Mr. Michael Graci (Resident of Fort DuPont), Mr. Doug Eriksen (Resident of Delaware 
City), and Ms. Wendy Rogers (Resident of Fort DuPont). Senator Spiros Mantzavinos and 
Representative Sean Matthews were absent. 

Staff members present were Mr. Tim Slavin – Executive Director, Mr. Bert Scogletti – Treasurer, and 
Mr. Richard Forsten – Legal Counsel of Saul Ewing Arnstein and Lehr LLP. 

CALL TO ORDER 
Chair McMahon called the Fort DuPont Redevelopment and Preservation Corporation (FDRPC) Board 
of Directors meeting to order at 8:31 a.m. 
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
 
Fort DuPont Redevelopment and Preservation Corporation Board of Directors Special Meeting of 
February 1, 2023 
Dr. Stewart moved for approval of the minutes of the Fort DuPont Redevelopment and 
Preservation Corporation Board of Directors Special meeting of February 1, 2023. The motion 
was seconded by Mr. Forman and unanimously carried. 
 
Fort DuPont Redevelopment and Preservation Corporation Board of Directors Regular Meeting 
of February 8, 2023 
Dr. Stewart moved for approval of the minutes of the Fort DuPont Redevelopment and 
Preservation Corporation Board of Directors Regular meeting of February 8, 2023. The motion 
was seconded by Mr. Forman and unanimously carried. 
 
TREASURER’S REPORT 
 
Financial Report 
Mr. Bert Scoglietti, Treasurer, reminded members that the financial reports were being presented with a 
one-month delay to allow time to have them completed and available to board members for review prior 
to the meetings. Referring to the Fort DuPont Redevelopment and Preservation Corporation Budget vs. 
Actuals: FY2022-2023 - FY23 P&L for July 2022 - January 2023, Mr. Scoglietti noted the following: 
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• 4010 State Appropriation – shows the drawdown of $2.25M of the FY 2023 appropriation, as 
well as $325,000 of the FY 2022 appropriation. All of the funds that the state was holding for the 
operations of the corporation have been drawdown.  
 

• 4100 Rental Income – this line item is up from the previous month by $20,000. 
 

• 4800 Bank Loans - Budgeted Proceeds - $124,000 was drawdown from Applied Bank, their 
lender for the construction of the duplexes. A corresponding expense is shown later in the report. 
 

• 6500 Professional Fees – this line item is up in total about $40,000 over the month for the bike 
path and engineering work. 

 
• 6721 Roundabout – this line item shows the largest invoice received and paid for from A-Del 

Construction, an increase of $652,000. Next month will show corresponding income due to the 
drawdown of additional state funds from the flexibility given to them in the mini bond bill. 

 
• 6738 Duplexes on OBL – $528,224.47 has been expended so far, an increase of approximately 

$120,000 from the previous month. 
 

• 7000 Operating Expenses – this line item continues to run well behind budget. 
 

• 7100 Common Area Maintenance (CAM) – this line item is up $18,000 and is still under budget, 
due in part to there being no snow removal. 

 
• 7700 Payroll Expenditures – this line item is tracking within budget. 

 
Dr. Stewart moved for acceptance of the Treasurer’s Report, seconded by Mr. Baylor and 
unanimously carried. 
 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT 
Mr. Tim Slavin, Executive Director, reviewed the Executive Director’s Monthly Report For the period 
February 1 to February 28, 2023 and noted the following project updates: 
 

• Entranceway. 
 
o A safety inspection is scheduled with Delaware City and DelDOT on March 16th and they 

are assuming they will pass that inspection. 
 

Mr. Dave Baylor, Delaware City Manager, added that the meeting on the 16th was with DelDOT, A-
Del Construction, and representatives of the fire company and emergency services. The intent is to 
do a walk through and then to have one of the large pieces of equipment go through to test the 
navigation. He noted that they met with DelDOT about signage and some of the obstacles with the 
U.S. Army Corps of Engineers (USACE).  DelDOT will work with Delaware City regarding signage 
location on their roadways and then, hopefully, they can get some assistance from the USACE to put 
some signage on the bridge and at their access points. 
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Mr. Baylor stated that Delaware City is very pleased with how the project is turning out and they are 
looking forward to it opening. He also noted that there will be some growing pains and part of the 
challenge is that as soon the roundabout opens, the St. Georges bridge closes, so the volume of 
traffic coming through is going to increase. Mr. Slavin advised that, once the roundabout is 
complete, it will become a DelDOT asset. 
 

o The roundabout will open with temporary lighting because of supply chain issues. The 
temporary lighting will be a little brighter than the permanent lighting. 
 

o They are in the public relations mode of trying to impart knowledge to people about how it 
works and the fact that it has been designed to handle the largest piece of equipment in 
Delaware City, which is the fire company’s ladder truck, and that it meets all the federal 
standards. They are asking people to change their driving behavior, which causes that kind 
of concern. 

 
o An estimate has been requested from A-Del Construction to address the dip in elevation 

between Old Elm Avenue and the roundabout. This was originally scheduled to be 
addressed with the repaving of Old Elm Avenue; however, addressing the dip now would 
save some money in mobilization costs. The caveat is that if the work is done now, half of 
the completed roundabout will be closed to the residents of Fort DuPont, who will have to 
use Polk Town Road while that work is being done. The work is expected to last 
approximately three to four weeks. 
 

• Canal Bank Revetment Project - The grant proposal was prepared by Verdantas and submitted on 
their behalf to the Federal Emergency Management Agency (FEMA) for the revetment of their 
side of the canal bank. FEMA had additional questions that have now been answered and their 
decision window is May 1, 2023. This is a reimbursable grant of up to 90% of the estimated cost 
of $896,000 to do the project. 

 
• OMB Food Storage Warehouse – This facility is being replaced by a new facility that the State is 

building and ownership of this building will revert back to FDRPC.  They are considering the 
options for potential reuse. 
 

• Real Estate for Sale by FDRPC – Mr. Slavin introduced Ms. Grace Mudrick, Residential 
Property Manager, Emory Hill Real Estate Services, Inc. He advised that she is taking care of all 
of their residential properties, as well as their listings - 1303 Officer’s Row and their prepared 
and ready to go lots that are listed for sale. Mr. Slavin noted that they have been a little bit 
wounded by the News Journal article and interest in 1303 Officer’s Row has tapered off but they 
will rebound from that. He stated that they have some strategies to counter some of that 
messaging and hopefully focus on some positive things that are happening. 

 
Mr. Baylor moved for acceptance of the Executive Director’s Report, seconded by 
Secretary Garvin and unanimously carried. 
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DELAWARE ALLIANCE FOR NON-PROFIT ADVANCEMENT (DANA) – INTRODUCTION 
TO THE STRATEGIC PLANNING PROCESS 
Mr. Tim Slavin, Executive Director, advised that they were under contract with Delaware Alliance for 
Non-profit Advancement (DANA) to facilitate their strategic planning process. He noted that it will be a 
plan for the board of directors to create its mission, vision, values, objectives, and strategies that will 
drive the board’s work. Mr. Slavin introduced Ms. Sheila Bravo, President and Chief Executive Officer, 
and Mr. Earl Sissell, Vice President of Consulting, who will serve as their primary contact. 
 
Ms. Bravo explained that strategic planning for non-profits includes the benefits and outcomes that they 
hope to see over the next several years and it begins with understanding what transformative impact they 
want to have with the community. She noted that it is important to have community input to really 
understand what their hopes and dreams are and how your organization can help make this community 
better.  
 
Ms. Bravo reviewed the Strategic Plan Process for FDRPC (Exhibit 1) and stated that the process starts 
with inquiry, including interviews, focus groups, a town hall, and an online survey. She advised that the 
interviews can help to inform the focus groups, the focus groups help to inform the town hall and the 
town hall conversations help to inform the survey. A committee of the board is being formed to work 
with DANA on identifying what some of the key outcomes are for the plan and then, ultimately, the 
strategies to achieve those outcomes. Ms. Bravo noted that the end result will be a plan document, as 
well as a presentation to the board of directors. 
 
STAFF BRIEFING ON BRANCH CANAL OWNERSHIP 
In 2018, the Water Resources Development Act (WRDA) was approved by Congress and signed into 
law by then President Trump which allowed the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers (USACE) to transfer the 
5th Street Bridge to DelDOT and the Branch Canal to the Fort DuPont Redevelopment and Preservation 
Corporation. The transfer of the Branch Canal requires the approval of the Governor of Delaware. 
 
Mr. Tim Slavin, Executive Director, stated that he was not yet at a level of confidence with the results of 
his research of the ownership issue. He noted that he tried to source everything to documents that they 
currently have to construct the timeline of how the transfer of ownership was considered. 
 
Mr. Slavin advised that the Branch Canal is really three parcels. Parcel #1 runs from the Delaware River 
to the 5th Street Bridge, Parcel #2 is the 5th Street Bridge, and Parcel #3 is everything from the 5th Street 
bridge to the C&D canal. He noted that the transfer of parcel #1 is what is being considered. 
 
Mr. Slavin noted that they will eventually need to make a decision related to the ownership of the 
Branch Canal. It is a binary decision as to whether or not they want to proceed with ownership, 
however, it is multilayered after that with certain options and there are a lot of unanswered questions at 
this point. 
 
Mr. Slavin advised that the entirety of the land that was proposed for a marina and commercial district is 
owned by the U.S. Army Corp of Engineers, not Fort DuPont Corporation, so when all of those plans 
were being made, the underlying ownership was not with Fort DuPont. He stated that, not only is it 
owned by the USACE, it is used by them as their spoil site and displacement of that activity is going to 
be the first concern of the Corp and there are limited opportunities for spoil sites.  
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Referring to the Branch Canal Handout (Exhibit 2), Mr. Slavin noted the following: 
 
• Section 1307 of the WRDA states that the Secretary of the USACE will transfer no later than 180 

days after the date of enactment of the act parcel #1 to the Fort DuPont Redevelopment and 
Preservation Corporation (FDRPC) and parcel #2 to DelDOT. It is unclear if the transfer is still 
valid, given the expiration of the 180 days. 
 

• The transfer requires the approval of the Governor of Delaware. 
 
• Any administrative costs for the transfer shall be paid for by FDRPC, the State of Delaware, or a 

combination of both.  
 

• In consideration for the value of the land, an amount that is not less than the fair market value must 
be paid to the Secretary of the USACE. The initial estimated value for parcel #1 was set at $505,000 
according to an email from three or four years prior. This was not a formal appraisal.  
 

• The timeline provided in the presentation, as well as the documents referred to in the timeline, will 
be placed on the FDRPC website to create a digital library and ensure transparency about this issue. 
One or two of the reports have location information related to cultural resources that will need to be 
redacted. Delaware Code has a provision about redacting the coordinates of potential archaeological 
sites to avoid looting. 

 
• According to a document prepared by Jeff Randol in 2019, the transfer of the Branch Canal 

ownership dates back to 2015. A marina feasibility study was done in 2015 by Daniel S. Natchez 
and Associates. There were geotechnical reports, water quality assessment reports, cultural resources 
Phase 1A and Phase 1B studies were conducted, and then the language in the Act was added to the 
Water Resources Development Act and passed in October of 2018.  
 

• The first mention found of the Water Resources Development Act and the transfer of ownership 
appeared in the FDRPC board minutes for December 12, 2018. It then proceeded for the next four 
months as a discussion point for the board. Evidence of any votes taken by the board has not been 
found. 

 
• Information is being gathered to help inform a decision. The first part was to cull the resources that 

they knew they had, the published documents and the documentation to prove the timeline. The next 
step will be to present what looks to be some of the options available. At this time, they may not 
have all the information necessary to inform the decision. 
 

Mr. Dave Baylor, Delaware City Manager, stated that if his memory served him correctly, the former 
executive director said that he had commissioned evaluation of this canal and it was $500,000. He noted 
that they never saw the written document or report to support his statement. 
 
Mr. Baylor reiterated that Delaware City has a lot of concern about how the transfer of ownership came 
about and what impact it will have on the city going forward. He thought it was time send a letter to the 
governor or to have meetings to see where the governor's office, the Secretary of the Department of 
Natural Resources and Environmental Control (DNREC), USACE, and the congressional delegation 
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stand on the issue of transfer of ownership. Mr. Baylor noted that the law said the transfer was supposed 
to take place in 180 days and they are significantly beyond that. He advised that his stewardship over 
Delaware City was to make sure this is not dumped on the city at the end. Mr. Baylor said that there are 
businesses in the city that will be impacted by this decision, they have their own boat ramp that is 
successful to visitors in town and that they were concerned about the significant impact and 
ramifications. 
 
Secretary Shawn Garvin, Department of Natural Resources and Environmental Control (DNREC), 
confirmed that there was a meeting with the USACE prior to the pandemic and they did not express that 
any of this was going to happen all that quickly just because of the way their process works. He stated 
that he did not know that there was a need for a letter to the governor, but they needed to engage the 
Corp and have further conversations both on where the transfer is in the process and what the board is 
considering for the future of that land. Secretary Garvin reminded members that it was considered for a 
marina and that has also fallen off.  
 
Secretary Garvin noted that he thought they needed to decide what they were asking for and how they 
were going to address the dredge disposal issue related to the work they are doing on the Branch Canal, 
the dock, and other projects. He advised that DNREC is losing places to dispose of dredge material and 
that the Corp is struggling with that issue as well. Secretary Garvin advised that if the idea of a marina 
was still being considered, they would need to address where those materials will go, in addition to the 
maintenance of the marina. He noted that he could reach out to USACE to reengage the conversation. 
 
Mr. Baylor advised that he suggested a letter to the governor because they are the ultimate decision 
maker in this matter. He stated that, as the Delaware City representative, he was concerned that if they 
did not start putting things in writing, then they would be having the same discussion in six months or a 
year and the governor is leaving in two years. Noting the other entities involved, Mr. Baylor stated that 
it was time to get the stakeholders at a table and start making some decisions.  
 
Mr. Baylor noted that Secretary Garvin and the State helped them dredge the canal recently to allow 
visitors to Delaware City, but he questioned where that leaves them two or three years from now. If 
Delaware City is going to have some financial responsibility, they need to start planning and budgeting 
for it.  
 
Mr. David Edgell, Office of State Planning Coordination, stated that the following answers would help 
inform the decision: 
 

• If they could still consider the transfer of the canal with the expiration of the 180-day clock. 
• If the board takes ownership, what are its obligations for maintenance and repairs. 
• Could they obtain the land without the water. 

 
Mr. Kevin Whitaker, Resident of Delaware City, asked what happened with parcel #3. He also asked if 
they could figure out what the annual cost would be over a few years, including dredging, and what kind 
of income the canal could generate to offset the cost. Responding, Mr. Baylor stated that during the 
discussion in January or February 2019, parcel #3 came up and it involves the Castle Trail. Secretary 
Garvin stated that there were concerns at the time regarding a third party potentially putting a bid on the 
property. He noted that there were constraints on what could be done with the property, as well as 
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historical issues. Secretary Garvin noted that there were a number of things being considered on 
parcel #3.  
 
Mr. Baylor advised that the recent dredging of the Branch Canal was the first time it had been done in a 
long time. He stated that it was a cost that Delaware City could not absorb. Mr. Baylor noted that the 
state assisted with the recent dredging of the canal to get transportation to Pea Patch Island and to clear 
the canal for state and Delaware City fire boats to respond to emergencies. Secretary Garvin advised that 
dredging the canal is the federal government’s responsibility. 
 
Mr. Baylor recalled that the intent was to acquire property to build a marina for the FDRPC. Secretary 
Garvin advised that if a marina were built, it would be private maintenance, it would not be the 
responsibility of the USACE nor the state.  
 
Secretary Garvin offered to make contact with the USACE. Chair McMahon requested that Secretary 
Garvin, Mr. Baylor, and Mr. Slavin keep this issue in the forefront. Mr. Baylor retracted his request for a 
letter to the governor. 
 
DELAWARE CITY UPDATES 
 
Mr. David Baylor, City Manager – Delaware City, advised that a minivan drove into the Branch Canal  
at the boat ramp at 4:30 a.m. over the weekend. The incident prompted a response from the Delaware 
City Fire Company, the fire Boat, Goodwill Fire company, Fort Bend Fire Company, Delaware State 
Police helicopter, and the Newcastle County police. There was a concern that people were trapped in the 
vehicle, which prompted the large response. Fortunately, no one was trapped in the vehicle and it was 
extricated from the Branch Canal a few days ago. 
 
Mr. Baylor advised that a body came ashore on the C&D canal near Grassdale Saturday afternoon; 
however, it was not related to the incident Saturday night. He noted that the state police are handling that 
investigation and there does not appear to be any signs of foul play. 
 
Mr. Baylor stated that they would be meeting with the police chief and some members from the 
community to plot out what the speed limits are going to be and to go over traffic and safety issues so 
that there is some collaboration with the community. 
 
Mr. Baylor advised that Delaware City would like to make a strong collaborative effort to get funds to 
get the theater up and running. He noted that the Reedy Point Players are at the Community Center, 
which is not really conducive for holding plays. Delaware City thinks that investing some money would 
add another destination for the town to hold plays, have some small concerts or musical events, and 
movies.  
 
Mr. Foreman moved for acceptance of the Delaware City Updates, seconded by Mr. Graci and 
unanimously carried. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
None. 
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RECESS INTO EXECUTIVE SESSION – PERSONNEL MATTERS RELATED TO THE 
DEPUTY DIRECTOR/CONTROLLER POSITION 
Mr. Erickson moved to recess into executive session, seconded by Mr. Whitaker and unanimously 
carried.  

Meeting recessed at 9:24 a.m. 

RECONVENE 
Mr. Erikson moved to reconvene the FDRPC Board meeting, seconded by Mr. Graci and 
unanimously carried.  

Meeting reconvened at 9:35 a.m. 

POTENTIAL ACTION ON PERSONNEL MATTERS RELATED TO THE DEPUTY 
DIRECTOR/CONTROLLER POSITION 
Mr. Edgell moved to offer the position of deputy director/controller to candidate 1, pending 
successful reference checks. Should that candidate decline the position or if there are any issues 
with the reference checks, the position can be offered to candidate 2. The motion was seconded by 
Mr. Foreman and unanimously carried. 

NEXT MEETING DATE 
The next meeting is scheduled for April 12, 2023 at 8:30 a.m. 

ADJOURNMENT 
Mr. Whitaker moved for adjournment, seconded by Mr. Erikson and unanimously carried. 

Meeting Adjourned at 9:36 a.m. 

Exhibits 
Exhibit 1 – Strategic Plan Process for FDRPC 
Exhibit 2 – Branch Canal Handout  

APROVED: April 12, 2023 
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